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End of an Era for Victoria Plains 
This September the Shire of Victoria Plains will farewell Chief Executive Officer, Harry Hawkins. It was way back in 

2002 when Harry relocated from the Shire of Ashburton in order to be closer to his 

family in Perth. Initially appointed as Deputy CEO/ Manager of Finance and 

Administration, two years later Harry was promoted to the CEO position following 

the retirement of Phil Anning. The staff and community are sure to miss Harry’s 

relaxed, easily approachable nature. Harry is a rare find at the top of local 

government, regularly availing himself to talk to a resident who walks into the 

Shire Office without an appointment, or taking a phone call at the spur of the 

moment from a community member. 

Coming from an accounting and finance background prior to commencing his 

career in Local Government, Harry’s most notable success at Victoria Plains was 

turning around the Shire’s poor financial standing with near to zero reserves to a 

now solid position with $1M in the reserves. He lists his other achievements; 

however it appears he is being modest. 

 Upgrading the Shire plant to a modern, well maintained and more efficient 

fleet. 

 Lobbying and working with Main Roads Wheatbelt North to obtain funding 

to finalise the Aglime Route 2 through the Shire of Victoria Plains. 

 Successfully managing the joint CEO roles of Victoria Plains and Chittering for a period of 12 months. 

 Working with the Bolgart Community and the Cemetery and Crematorium Association to design and establish 

the Bolgart Cemetery. 

 Working with the Calingiri Progress Association to upgrade the Calingiri Caravan Park. 

 Working with the Calingiri Football Club to secure funding and upgrade the playing fields and pavilion at the 

Calingiri Sportsgrounds. 

 Expanding the Shire workforce to better serve the needs of the community. Under Harry’s direction the Shire 

have employed a Building Maintenance Officer, Community Development Officer and Gardener. 

Local Calingiri residents Dave and Val Keys remember how Harry, together with his wife Dawn, went above and 

beyond the typical CEO duties with the group spending several weekends travelling to each property in the Shire and 

installing the rural number system. Dave laughs as he recalls the time Harry drove one of the star pickets into an ant 

nest and the group fled as the angry ants emerged. They abandoned that picket and installed the number elsewhere, 

but Dave notes that that picket still remains in the ground to this day. 

Harry will be again be heading north, to take up the CEO position at the Shire of Sandstone, where he hopes to see 

out the remainder of his career before returning to his Bindoon property for retirement. Unfortunately for the Bindoon 

Bowling Club they are also temporarily losing their Club President, as well as an experienced pennant player. 

As Harry departs he encourages all residents not to be complacent about Council happenings. “Despite us all leading 

busy lives it is worthwhile finding the time to pay some attention to what is happening in Council, as their decisions 

impact upon all locals and the reputation and future development of Victoria Plains. Take time to vote in Local 

Government elections, and carefully consider the candidates and whether they have the whole community’s best 

interests at heart.” 

In leaving he says: 

Thank you to the many friends Dawn and I made in the community particularly in the years we lived in Calingiri, I 

won’t try to name them because I will leave someone out. Thank you to the Shire staff I have worked with and 

managed for their support and great work over the years. There were a few bumps along the road but generally it 

has been good. Thanks to the 3 Shire Presidents I worked with; Michael Anspach, Geoff Erickson and David 

Lovelock. We had good relationships and this helped to achieve the things that were accomplished over the years. 

And finally thanks to those Councillors who showed trust and respect for myself and staff thankfully they were the 

majority. 

NEWS FROM THE CHAMBERS  



 
NEWS FROM THE CHAMBERS  

Local Government Week 2016 

8 SOVP Councillors and the CEO attended the 2016 Local Government Week convention which was held 
at the Perth Convention and Exhibition Centre.  All agreed that there were some wonderful speakers and 
that they learned a lot. As always, with attendance at these events, not all the learning goes on in the 
conference sessions as networking opportunities with Councillors from other Shires also provides valuable 
information particularly for new members of Council. Written Councillor reports on the convention are 
included in the minutes of the August Council meeting which will be posted on the Shire website once 
confirmed. Final keynote speaker Michael Crossland received a standing ovation for his talk resulting in 
the Shire purchasing 3 copies of his Autobiography—Children Don’t Get Cancer, one for each of the 
libraries in the Shire.  Residents are urged to borrow the book from your local library as it is well worth the 
read. 

Camp Kulin Donation 

Councillors were very moved by the story of Camp Kulin presented by camp manager Tanya Dupagne at 
the Convention.  So much so that a motion was put to the August meeting that the Shire donate $1,050 
which equates to sponsoring 3 children at the camp. The donation was broken down into 2 general 
sponsorships and 1 specifically for a child from Victoria Plains. Unfortunately there is a waiting list of 
approximately 3 years because the camp is that popular. 

National Roads and Transport Congress 

Council has approved for the Works Manager and Cr’s Kelly and Smith to attend the National Road and 
Transport Congress in Toowoomba Queensland in November. The congress, run by the Australian Local 
Government Association is the main Federal road forum and is held in rural locations around Australia 
each year. 

Secondary Road Freight Routes 

Council at its August meeting resolved to contribute $5,000 towards the technical assessment of  roads 
put forward for the secondary road freight routes. The secondary route through Victoria Plains is the 
Aglime route. Once the freight route is finalised a funding application will be lodged with the Federal 
Government to upgrade all roads on the route to RAV 7. 

New Shire Logo 

After the survey results were tallied there was a majority of residents who want the Shire logo changed but 
many are unsure about the 2 suggested new logos. Council has decided that they will get a price from 
Market Creations in Geraldton to look at modernising the existing logo rather than going for a complete 
new look. 

Goodbye from the Chief Executive Officer 

Council approved a request from CEO Harry Hawkins to leave Victoria Plains on the 2
nd

 September 2016 
as he has been appointed to the position of CEO at the Shire of Sandstone. Harry was due to finish on the 
31

st
 December 2016. 

Risk Management – Public Events 

Did you know that ALL public events require Shire approval?  

This is a requirement under the Health (Public Buildings) Regulations.  

A public event is defined as “a gathering of people brought together for a 

common purpose by some pre-arrangement – and which is open to the public”. 

The Shire has updated the Public Event Notification Guidelines and Forms, including 

risk assessment.  You can download these from the Shire website or contact the 

Community Development Officer, 9628 7004 (Monday – Wednesday) or via email 

cdo@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au.  

mailto:cdo@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au


 

President David Lovelock and Administration staff  farewelling CEO  Harry Hawkins 
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Shire of Victoria Plains 

change OF MEETING DATE 
COUNCIL MEETING – OCTOBER 2016 

 
In accordance with the Local Government Act 1995 Act s. 5.25(1)(g) and 
Local Government (Administration) Regulations 1996 r. 12(2) it is hereby 
advised for public information that the meeting scheduled for Wednesday 
19 October 2016 will be brought forward a day and will be held on Tuesday 
18 October 2016 commencing at 2.00pm.  This meeting will be held at the 
Council Chambers, Calingiri. 
 

H E (Harry) Hawkins 

Chief Executive Officer 
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CALINGIRI & BOLGART REFUSE SITE NEW TIMES 

 

The Bolgart and Calingiri refuse sites opened with their 
new opening hours recently. 

 

Both of these sites will be manned by Shire employees.  Can you 
please be considerate towards them and follow their instructions as to 
where to drop off your waste. 

You will be asked for your name and address, and will be only allowed 
to take one 6 x 4 trailer load or its equivalent per day, Charges will be 
applied if you go over this limit. 

All non residents will be charged at the going rates as per Council’s fees 
and charges. 

 

Opening times are: 

 

Calingiri: Wednesday; 9:00 am to 11:30 

   Saturday; 12:30 pm to 4:00 pm 

   Sunday; 9:00 am to 3:00 pm 

 

Bolgart: Wednesday; 12:30 pm to 4:00pm 

 Saturday; 9:00am to 11:30 am 

 

These times are a trial and may be changed at the discretion of the 
CEO. 

Yerecoin Wayside showing beautiful everlasting in 

full bloom—Photo by Tracy Sievewright 



 

A husband and wife were driving through Louisiana. As they approached 
Natchitoches, they started arguing about the pronunciation of the town. They 
argued back and forth, then they stopped for lunch. At the counter, the 
husband asked the blonde waitress, "Before we order, could you please settle 
an argument for us? Would you please pronounce where we are very slowly?" 
She leaned over the counter and said, "Burrr-gerrr Kiiing."  
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Robocup Champions 

Students from the small wheatbelt town of Calingiri recently competed in the Robocup Primary Rescue 

event hosted by Scitech at Curtin University and were the only government primary school represented 

in the finals.  Cameron Loton (Yr 6), Louis Mead (Yr 3) and Rhyen Henry (Yr 3) were placed 7
th
 after 

the first day of the competition, earning them one of the 8 places in the finals. 

With a whole school population of only 30 students, Calingiri Primary School entered four teams in the 

competition which was open to students from across Western Australia.  Robotics has been a regular 

part of the student’s learning since the school purchase six NXT Lego Mindstorm robots in 2013. 

Robotics teacher, Mrs Suzanne Woods said, “The students have mastered complex engineering and 

programming through their weekly robotics sessions.  They thoroughly enjoy working with the robots 

and their understanding of coding and digital technology is remarkable.  One of the many strengths of 

the running the course in a small school has been the peer tutoring which occurs due to the age range 

in the Year 3-6 class of 15 students.” 

Year 6 student, Charlize Kelly, commented that the competition was “brilliant because it gave us an 

idea about all the different techniques and ways to program and build.” 

The class has already commenced planning their competition entries for next year. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Charlize Kelly (above left) and Hannah Henry (above right) with competition judges as their robots 

complete the course. 

CAUTION:  CYCLISTS ON ROADS - 1st & 2nd October 

 

CRT (Chain Reaction Training) Cycling Club will be in the Shire the weekend of 1st & 2nd 

October. 

Groups of riders will be starting and finishing in Waddington, travelling around the 

bitumen roads within the Shire on the Saturday and Sunday. 

“Please be aware and courteous to all users of the road.” 

For further information please contact Jane Graham 0428 545 070 

http://www.google.com.au/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwiX1dfBh-bOAhWGjpQKHc6WAg4QjRwIBA&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.gograph.com%2Fvector-clip-art%2Fhamburger.html&psig=AFQjCNHIvJWHtuQsuchrfxe5Ww9IO5MELg&ust=147254064487851
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As mentioned in ‘From the Chambers’, SOVP residents and businesses are invited to consider contributing 
to this very worthy cause which could potentially benefit at risk children in our Shire.  Take the time to visit 
Camp Kulins’ website http://campkulin.com.au/ and see the good works that have been done by this award 
winning organisation.   Following is a brief outline of Camp Kulin. 

Established in 2013 and located in the WA Wheatbelt, approximately 283km south east of Perth, Camp 
Kulin is quickly gaining national and international recognition for its innovative program, the first of its kind 
we are aware of for a local government in Australia. 

We currently work with over 1500 WA young people each year, who travel up to 17 hours each way to 
attend the program. Our volunteer team, consisting of over 150 volunteers from across the country aged 
16-74 years of age donate over $500,000 of their time each year. 

The Camp Kulin program list includes activities for children living in the Wheatbelt, general camps open to 
any child in WA, scholarship camps for children affected by childhood trauma, corporate programming, 
school excursions and school camps. While at camp, campers and camp counsellors learn essential life 
skills, such as leadership, respect, trust, self confidence, perseverance, persistence, respect, anger 
management and communication skills. 

Our programs are highly sought after, and cater to children of all ages, adults, schools, corporate groups, 
sporting clubs, community groups and more. Over 400 children are currently on the waitlist to attend our 
scholarship camps, with some families waiting 1-3 years due to demand. 

Parents, teachers and case workers have reported increased self esteem, self confidence and respect, 
better behaviour and increased school marks in children who have attended Camp Kulin. 
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Seniors Week Lunch 2016 
 

This year the Shire of Victoria Plains will once again be hosting the “Thank you to our Seniors Lunch”.  

The lunch will be held on the 9
th
 November at the Bolgart Hotel. Further details including information on 

purchasing tickets and the bus pick up service will be available in the next newsletter. 

Prior to the lunch there will be an information session, including a Q & A on succession planning, i.e. wills, 

estate plans, power of attorney etc. In order for the solicitor to prepare to best meet our needs, if you have 

any specific questions or aspects of succession planning you would like covered please contact Jaime at 

the Shire (Monday – Wednesday),  

9628 7004 or email cdo@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au. 

http://campkulin.com.au/
mailto:cdo@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au
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Muresk is turning 90! 

 

Help us celebrate the many accomplishments made by Muresk and its students, staff and graduates over 

the past 90 years.  Please join with the Muresk Old Collegians’ Association (MOCA) to celebrate this 

significant milestone in the history of agricultural education in Australia. 

Muresk 90
th

 Anniversary 

10 am to 3 pm on Sunday 30
th

 October 

Muresk Campus, Muresk Road, Northam 

Muresk alumni and their family and friends are invited ‘back to Muresk’ to help celebrate and reminisce the 

many achievements made by Muresk over the past 90 years.  Not the least of them being the great sense 

of community spirit and mateship that has been shared across generations of Mureskians! 

All Muresk alumni are requested to update their contact details for the MOCA database at:  http://
www.iagribusiness.com/page/MureskUpdate  or for those without internet access, please phone Deb on 
0419 911 980 or Trish on 0427 330 103.  This will ensure you’re sent an invitation to the 90

th
 Anniversary 

and kept up to date with future MOCA activities, reunions and events. 
Please register to attend the Muresk 90

th
 Anniversary celebrations via the Eventbrite site.  Just search for 

‘Muresk’ or, for those without internet access, please phone 0427 330 103. 

 

 

 

 

 

Funds for community gardens available 

Member for Moore Shane Love MLA is encouraging communities to consider establishing a community 

garden. 

“Funding for community gardens had been extended to 2019-20, which provides $100,000 per year for the 

establishment and maintenance of community gardens," Mr Love said.  

"Community gardens provide a vital hub for the local community. 

"They are not just for the green-fingered. They provide people of all generations an area to come together, 

share a cuppa and a love of the great Western Australian outdoors.”  

Mr Love said community gardens enabled people to learn about gardening, built a greater understanding 

and a sense of community between neighbours, parents, young people and people from different 

backgrounds.  

Since the introduction of the grants program by the State Government in 2013, 37 projects totalling 

$464,853 have been funded across Western Australia.  

“I am pleased that the State Government has made a further commitment to this program and I encourage 

all community gardens in Moore to apply for funding,” Mr Love said.  

Applications for the latest round of funding close on 20 October 2016. For more information,  

visit http://www.dlgc.wa.gov.au  

http://www.iagribusiness.com/page/MureskUpdate
http://www.iagribusiness.com/page/MureskUpdate
http://www.dlgc.wa.gov.au/
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The book “Kids Don’t Get Cancer”        

by Michael Crossland . 

This very “Inspiring story “ has been 

purchased by  the Shire of Victoria 

Plains . There is one copy in each of 

the Libraries  for  Members to 

borrow. 

Michael was a guest speaker at Local 

Government week in Perth where our 

Councillors were  privileged to listen 

to his story. 
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Its 4 months until the New Year's Eve Rodeo at the Mogumber Arena. The Facebook event page 
has been launched https://www.facebook.com/events/935471786565512/ 

The Committee is looking for Volunteers for the event. If you can spare 2-4 hours on the 31st Dec 
or 1st Jan we would be very happy to hear from you. Volunteers will receive free entry to the event 
and a MOC Shirt. We have positions available from 8am on New Year's Eve through to 12noon 
New Year's Day. Tasks include: 

 

**Car parking     **Ticket Gates 
**Camp Ground Entry    **Bus Driving 
**Bin & Toilet Monitoring    **Stock Yards 
**Breakfast Stall     **Staff meals (sandwich making & delivery) 
**Clean Up & Rubbish Collection 

 

Please contact mocinc@live.com or Secretary Pauline Carr 0416131837 

https://www.facebook.com/events/935471786565512/
mailto:mocinc@live.com
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BOLGART HOTEL 

1916 - 2016 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

100 YEAR CELEBRATION 
 

Date: Saturday 15
th

 October 2016 

 

Time: 5pm to Late  

 
Music provided 

BBQ packs available 

Follows Bolgart School celebration 

History of the Old Bolgart Hotel 

All old Bolgartarians welcome 

Meet the past Bolgart Publicans 

 
  For further information please call Dick or Deb Campbell – (08) 9627 5154 

  Or Bolgart Progress -   Neville Clarke – 0428 751 410 

       Serena Syred – 0427 351 775 

       Merle Manuel – 0407 933 379 
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Amazing orchids in the Shire of Victoria Plains —Photos by Nicole McInnes 
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Beautiful Country living. Photos by Nicole McInnes 
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ANNUAL WONGAN HILLS RAM SALE 
(AT WONGAN HILLS SPORTSGROUND) 

 

THURSDAY SEPTEMBER 15, 2015  RAMS PENNED BY 10.30am.   

SALE COMMENCES 1.00 PM SHARP  

 

TOP QUALITY LOCALLY BRED RAMS AT REALISTIC PRICES 

D & WD Kelly  Northwich   30 Poll Merino Rams 

 
Daybron Farms  Mocardy Merino’s  24 Poll Merino Rams 

 
P & B Westlake & Co Dabrappy   28 Poll Merino Rams 

 

Lynburn Park             Lynburn Suffolks               20 Suffolk Rams 

                                                                 (Brucelosis Free & Accredited)                           

Fenwick Farm                Fenwick Farm               15  Suffolk Rams 

  (Brucelosis Free & Accredited) 25  White Suffolk Rams 

 

 
Further particulars available from selling agents – Elders, Wongan Hills. 

Ph: 96711555  Mobile: 0429105164 

Refreshments & light lunch available. 
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CALINGIRI BINGO GROUP 

As most people in town are aware, each Wednesday morning – eyes down at 10.30am – a 
small group of  us play bingo.  We bring along a plate of food for a shared lunch, and have 

lots of laughs, chats, and a lovely time.  We are always looking for new faces to join us. 

Maybe a few don’t realise but, we not only play for fun, but fifty cents from each game 
played, is donated to our local St John Ambulance. 

I asked our hard working Tracey Glass, secretary of the Calingiri St John Ambulance, if she 
was able to give us an indication of how much this small group had donated.  Ever obliging, 

she went back to 2011 and we have donated $2000.  AWESOME !! 

The bingo group has been going for many more years, so that figure would probably be at 
least three times more !! 

So folks, if you would like to join us, please feel free to come along to the Calingiri 
Recreation Hall on a Wednesday morning – as I said, eyes down 10.30am. 

Please remember, we don’t play for “sheep stations”, but we have a lot of fun and money 
raised goes  to a great cause. 

Who knows – heaven forbid – but we don’t know if or when we may have to rely on our 
great ambulance people. 

Cheers. 

Barbara Kelly (0429900667) 
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CLOSING DATE 15TH SEPTEMBER 2016 
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Goomalling & Districts Community Bank
® 

does it again  

The Goomalling & Districts Community Bank® Branch has capped off a very successful financial year 

with yet another award at the Bendigo Bank State Gala Dinner last week. 

Awarded for the most residential Loansure Policies sold during the 2015-16 financial year, the win comes 

on the back of an impressive year of awards for the branch, including: 

 Three time winner of the regional branch of the month 
State branch of the month in January 2016 

Fourth place nationally in the retail network June 2016 

State finalist in the Community Choice Awards 

Branch Manager Jenni Barlow praised her dedicated and professional team for their outstanding efforts 

throughout the year and the strong support from the community. 

“Our branch is a true community venture, which offers a full range of banking products and services in a 

business model designed to strengthen the local community, Jenni said. 

“The more the people bank with us, the more profits we can return to the community through sponsor-

ships and grants. 

“Since opening in 1999 we have already been able to hand out $400,000 to support local initiatives. 

“With plenty more hard work, and the support of the community, I believe the success of Goomalling & 

Districts Community Bank
®
 Branch can only grow.” 

To find out more about our full range of products and services, call in and see Jenni and team at 35 Railway Terrace 

or phone 9629 1999. 

                                                              

Price of cigarettes increased on 1
st

 September 

 

On 1st September, the recommended retail price of cigarettes increased by 12.5%, and 
as a result a packet of cigarettes will now cost up to $30. For a pack-a-day smoker over 
one month, that is $840.  

“Quitting smoking today will instantly improve you and your family’s health and will also 
save you plenty of money. There isn’t a better time to quit than right now”, said Marissa 
Yeo.  

If you live in the Wheatbelt you can get FREE local support through the Wheatbelt Quit 
Smoking Program. Your local Health Promotion Officer is trained to deliver this program 
which uses proven strategies and advice to increase your chance of quitting. The pro-
gram provides individual advice on suitable nicotine replacement therapies plus tips for 
reducing withdrawal symptoms.  

Call 9652 0200 to find out how Marissa can support you to give up smoking for 
good. 
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Thank You 
 

Manning R S (Rob) 

 

Our sincere Thanks to friends and family 

for their beautiful cards notices in the 

paper ,telephone calls and attendance at 

Rob’s funeral. We are very grateful for all 

the support we have received and for the 

memories shared. Please accept this as a 

personal expression of our appreciation. 

Barb, Gary Julie, Anne and families  

Photos taken by Jaime Hawkins 

CDO at Shire of Victoria Plains 
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Shire Of Victoria Plains 

PO Box 21 

Calingiri WA 6569 

www.victoriaplains.wa.gov.au 

TO  THE 

HOUSEHOLDER 

 

Postage  

Paid 

Ph:   9628 7004 

Fax:  9628 7008 

Email: reception@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au 

Community Calender 

NEWSLETTER SUBMISSIONS DUE BY 

MIDDAY ON  

 LAST FRIDAY OF EACH MONTH 
 

 Phone: 9628 7004    Fax: 9628 7008  

 Email:   

reception@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au 

FULL PAGE—$33.00 

1/2 PAGE—$16.50     

1/4 PAGE—$8.25 

SHIRE OFFICE HOURS 

MONDAY TO FRIDAY 

GENERAL BUSINESS 

8.30am-4.30pm 

FINANCIAL TRANSACTIONS 

8.30am-4.00pm 

BENDIGO BANK  and  TRANSPORT  

LICENSING 

9.00 am-4.00pm 

10th September: Wyening Mission Morning Tea 

10th September:  Tractor Run, Yerecoin 

15th September:  Wongan Hills Ram Sale 

17th September:   Mogumber Camp Oven Cook off 

21st September:   Council Meeting 

22nd September:   Staff Meeting Opening 9.30am 

1st & 2nd October: Cycle Club Training  

15th October:      Bolgart Primary School 100 year Celebration 

15th October:      Bolgart Hotel 100yr Celebration 

18th October:      TUESDAY COUNCIL MEETING 

30th October:      Muresk 90th Birthday 

9th November:    Seniors Week Luncheon 

     

@VictoriaPlains  

The Shire of Victoria Plains is now on 

 Facebook  and twitter 

http://www.victoriaplains.wa.gov.au/
mailto:reception@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au
mailto:reception@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au

